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In this issue Sidewalk of shame: Who 
is responsible for clearing 
sidewalks in the winter?

Winter. That word—at least in 
the Northeast—immediately brings 
to mind the image of staring out 
a window, drinking hot chocolate, 
watching the snow over a winter 
wonderland. 

But, back in reality, who is responsible 
for clearing all that magical snow 
from sidewalks before someone slips 
and falls? In New Jersey, that is pretty 
straight forward, until it’s not.

Under New Jersey common law, 
sidewalks are considered public 
property and a property owner has no 
responsibility for clearing the snow 
from them. Since property owners have 
no responsibility to clear snow, they 
also have no liability if someone were 
to fall on the sidewalk because of the 
snow. However, there is one notable 
exception for which liability would fall 
on the property owner. 

If a property owner does decide to 
remove snow and ice from a sidewalk—
and does so negligently—he or she 
could be liable for a slip-and-fall that 
occurs on the sidewalk. For example, 
if a property owner clears a narrow 
path through the sidewalk, which 
subsequently freezes and causes the 
sidewalk to become more slippery 
and dangerous than if he or she didn’t 
remove the snow, the property owner 

would be liable if someone slips and falls 
on the sidewalk.

Of course, there is more to this story 
because, while the state of New Jersey 
does not require property owners to 
clear sidewalks, many New Jersey 
municipalities do. For example, Trenton 
requires owners to remove snow from 
sidewalks within 12 hours of the end of 
a snowstorm. Many other New Jersey 
municipalities have a similar 12-hour 
rule. It’s important to check your 
municipality’s ordinance to see what 
is required. If property owners fail to 
remove the snow from their sidewalks, 
they could not only be fined, but may 
be liable for any injuries that are caused 
by failure to remove snow. Also, be 
aware that these rules apply to public 
sidewalks. Private pathways—found in 
some housing communities and upon 
which the public is prohibited—may 
have different rules entirely, which likely 
are set by a housing association or similar 
organization.

When property owners are responsible 
for removing snow from their sidewalk, 
and they could be liable for a slip-and-
fall if they remove the snow poorly, 
it’s imperative to have the proper 
homeowners coverage, if and when an 
accident occurs. Contact our office today 
to discuss your coverage options.
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BUSINESS
Your

Legislative changes that may 
affect your business

If you remember the classic 
Schoolhouse Rock jingle about a bill 
becoming a law, then you remember the 
details leading up to a piece of legislation 
being signed into an actual law. However, 
the song ends before the law impacts 
the workplace—at which point it may 
require actions from an employer or 
business owner.

The New Jersey Legislature has been 
busy turning bills into laws that impact 
business owners in the Garden State. 
Under new legislation, employers will 
no longer be able to ask job applicants 
questions regarding their salary or wage 
history. While applicants may voluntarily 
reveal the information, it cannot be 
requested or required that they provide 
it prior to an offer of employment with a 
compensation package. This is intended 
to prevent systemic wage discrepancies 
that cause certain classes of employees 
from being undercompensated or 
employers using previous salary in the 
hiring process.

New Jersey’s paid family leave program 
also was expanded to 12 weeks from the 
previous six weeks of paid leave. The 
program will allow any employee in 
the state to receive up to 12 weeks of 
compensation for leave related to the 
birth or adoption of a child or to care for 
a seriously ill family member. “Family 
member” has a broad definition to 

include immediate relatives, as well as 
people with whom an employee may 
have a family-like relationship. The 
program also will protect the jobs 
of workers who take the leave at a 
workplace, which has 30 or 
more employees.

Across the Hudson, New York has 
been busy amending laws related 
to employment discrimination and 
consumer protection as well. In 
addition to the Pay Equity Act 
to prohibit discrimination in 
compensation for workers performing 
equal or substantially similar work, the 
New York Legislature also prohibited 
employers from asking applicants about 
their wage or salary history. Additionally, 
New York expanded existing consumer 
protection law to require all businesses 
that retain private information about 
New York residents on computerized 
data systems, to implement and 
maintain reasonable safeguards to 
protect the information. Businesses 
that meet the definition of a compliant 
regulated entity, including any entity 
required to comply with Title V of 
Gramm-Leach Bliley, HIPAA or the 
New York Cybersecurity Requirements 
for Financial Services Companies, 
will be considered compliant with 
this requirement. The legislation also 
expands the notice requirements to 

include situations when access to private 
information of New York residents occurs. 
The court may fine an entity—between 
$5,000 and $20,000 per occurrence with 
a total limit of $250,000—for knowingly 
or recklessly failing to meet the statutory 
requirements. Businesses have until 
March 20, 2020, to develop their 
safeguards and data security program. 
The other sections of the statute 
regarding notice of unauthorized access 
go into effect Oct. 23, 2020.
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It’s best to avoid driving in winter 
weather conditions if we can. But, 
sometimes, we don’t have a choice. 
Follow these tips to maximize your safety 
when driving this winter: 
1. Leave early. Allow yourself extra time 

to get to your destination. Other 
drivers will drive slower than usual and 
you should, too. And, remember: it is 
better to be late than risk causing an 
accident by driving too quickly in the 
snow.

2. Keep your lights on. Even during 
the day, keep your lights on so other 
drivers can see the front and rear 
of your vehicle. Additionally, try to 
maintain a distance of at least three 
car lengths between you and the car 
in front of you, so if you see brake 
lights turn on, you’ll have space to slow 
down to avoid sliding into the car in 
front of you. 

3. Install snow tires. Invest in snow tires 
that will increase your traction when 
you’re driving. All season tires are 
safe if you’re not traveling far, but for 
longer trips and higher speeds, it’s safer 
to have snow tires instead. 

4. Don’t pass plows. If you pass a plow, 
you could be driving into unsafe 
territory that hasn’t been cleared of 
ice and snow yet. It is common for 
motorists to rear end plows. You can 
avoid this by driving slowly and by 
keeping your distance. Stay at least five 
car lengths behind a plow when you are 
driving behind it. Otherwise, the plow 
operator might not be able to see you. 

5. Don’t use cruise control. Don’t engage 
cruise control when driving in the snow. 
It’s critical that you have control of your 
vehicle to remain at a slower speed, to 
slow down steadily if needed, and to 
control how close you are driving to 
other motorists.

6. Save our number in your phone. If an 
accident occurs, call emergency services 
first, and then find our number in your 
contacts and give us a call. And, talk to 
us ahead of time. We can make sure that 
you have the optimal coverage to protect 
you, your family and your vehicle if a 
winter-related accident occurs. 
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It’s important that you take some safety 
measures to protect your house while you 
are away on vacation. Before you leave: 

Phone a friend. Ask friends to stop 
by your property periodically while 
you’re away. They should walk around 
the outside of your home to check your 
windows, doors and locks. Then, they 
should walk through the inside to make 
sure everything appears normal. Ideally, 
someone could simply stay at your house 
while you’re away. 

Look “at home.” If someone can’t stay 
at your house while you’re away, you’ll 
want to make sure it appears that you’re at 
home to prevent potential trespassers from 
believing you’re away. For example, you 
may want to set a few lamps in the house 
on timers so they turn on for a few hours 
at night. Someone should collect your 
mail and bring your garbage bins in and 
out, too—a stuffed mailbox and garbage 
bins left on the side of the road are 

Protect your 
home while 
you’re away

indicators that your house is unoccupied. 
And, if it snows, you should hire someone 
to come clean it up, or ask a friend to 
leave fresh tracks from a car and feet in the 
driveway. 

Unplug, empty and drain. Remember 
to unplug your electronic devices while 
you’re away—barring your refrigerator and 
freezer, and the lamps that we suggest you 
keep on timers. Unplugging electronics 
that aren’t being used will lessen the risk of 
an electrical fire in your home while you’re 
away. Also, empty your refrigerator and 
cupboards of anything that will spoil before 
you come home. Lastly, shut off the main 
water line in your home, and empty the 
pipes by flushing the toilets and running 
the water. Winters in the Northeast are 
frigid—if a frozen pipe bursts, it can cause 
costly damage to your home. 

Call your independent insurance agent. 
We hope that you won’t need to file a 

Winters in the 
Northeast are 
frigid—if a frozen 
pipe bursts, 
it can cause 
costly damage 
to your home.

homeowners claim when you come home 
from your travels. But, we are here for you 
if you need us after you return. Before 
you leave, give us a call so we can review 
your homeowners policy and we can make 
sure that you have the optimal coverage to 
protect your home year-round. 
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This winter, we want you to know that, 
whether you are traveling for the holidays, 
or you’re at home shoveling your sidewalk, 
your independent agent is here for you. 

Whether you need to make a claim, or 
you just want to ensure that you have the 
best coverage for you and yours, we have 
your back.

So, you can relax this holiday season, and 
enjoy time spent with your loved ones. If 
you need us, we’re just a phone call away, 
ready to help out however we can. 

Rely on an independent 
agent

No one wants to pay more for car 
insurance, but the lowest price won’t 
always get you the coverage and 
protection you need. There are many 
things standard auto policies won’t cover, 
and after an accident isn’t the time to find 
out you’re not covered. 

Rental auto coverage
Standard auto coverage provides some 

rental auto coverage if your car is being 
repaired after an accident. However, 
you may want to choose higher rental 
reimbursement limits than what the 
standard policy offers.

Stolen or vandalized autos
Typically, loss of personal property in 

your car when it is vandalized or stolen is 
not covered by your personal auto policy. 
However, such loss will be covered by a 

standard homeowners policy, subject to 
the deductible and limitations.

Commercial use of 
personal autos

Standard auto policies also do not cover 
vehicles that your employer has furnished 
to you. Without endorsement, your 
protection is limited to what the employer 
provides. 

Pet protection
If your dog or cat is injured in an auto 

accident, a standard policy will not 
cover your pet’s injuries. However, some 
insurers offer a policy endorsement to 
protect your furry family members.

Simply put
Comprehensive auto coverage is your 

best bet, because it usually offers these 

Do you have the right auto 
coverage?

sorts of protections. But, there are  
options to add additional coverage to 
meet your needs and cover many of the 
noncovered items discussed in this article.

Do you have questions about your 
personal auto coverage? Call our office 
today and we will be happy to review 
your policy and help you find a new one 
that is right for your needs.
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